Regular Town Council Meeting

April 26, 2016


                               _____________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MINUTES
          TUESDAY, APRIL 26, 2016
      7:00 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:07 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan, Robert Gottlieb and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach. Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr., Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto, and Town residents.  
Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Vice-Mayor Flagello.
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb                  to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.

Approval of Minutes:

· Regular Town Council Meeting – March 22, 2016
Council Member Gottlieb stated that on Page Seven (7) of the March 22, 2016 Minutes it should read $76,000 per year plus, for ten (10) years, with a total of $800,000 to $1,000,000. 
Council Member Jordan inquired regarding on Page Six (6) if Palm Beach County is committed to  filling the sand every three (3) years.
Mayor Fischer responded that Palm Beach County will pay for the first year, as part of the project, and for the next two (2) to three (3) years Palm Beach County requires that it is done.  

Council Member Gottlieb stated that the Town pays twenty percent (20%) for beach stabilization.
Mayor Fischer made the correction that the cost of the groins will be one hundred thousand ($100,000) per groin, and that there will be seven (7) groins and that the project would be approximately ten (10) million dollars ($10,000,000) in total, when completed.
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Jordan to approve the amended Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes of March 22, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.  
· Special Town Council Meeting – April 7, 2016

Mayor Fischer commented that she understands how minutes can be misinterpreted, and suggested that maybe in the future, action minutes with not a great deal of conversation, be taken during a Council Meeting.
Council Member Jordan further referred to Page Five (5) regarding the Florida League of Cities’ grants. She clarified that those grants were available throughout the State of Florida, not just the northern cities.   She also commended Town Manager Vitas and Town Clerk De Jesus for their interest in researching grants.

 A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the amended Special Town Council Meeting Minutes of April 7, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.

Correspondence and Communication: 
· City of West Palm Beach Water Utility Presentation
Vice-Mayor Flagello introduced Joshua McDermott, Assistant Director of Utilities, in the City of West Palm Beach, Florida, who did a PowerPoint Presentation.  Also participating in the presentation was John Maxted, Laboratory Manager; Donald MacIntosh, Superintendent of Water Distribution; Gary Durant, Water Treatment Plant Manager, and further stated that Dr. Punam Kalkat, Director of Public Utilities was unable to be present, due to a previous scheduled engagement.  They addressed and detailed the excellent quality, safety of the water, the differences between water quality and aesthetics, the Consumer Confidence Annual Report, the monitoring of remote sampling and lead/copper sampling which is conducted twice (2) per year, how Town of South Palm Beach is at the end of the distribution location, the six (6) storage tanks, flushing strategies, and Ultra Violet installation at Water Treatment Plants beginning this year.  All of the representatives participated in the Q and A (questions and answers) part of their presentation.
Vice-Mayor Flagello commented that the Town’s drinking water supply is more surface water than underground water. He reported that all operators are Grade “A” Certified.  Vice-Mayor Flagello also commented that there are approximately 100,000 customers serviced by the City of West Palm Beach.
Mr. McDermott stated that their Plant produces 47,000,000 gallons of water per day, with no compliance issues in the past five (5) years.
Mr. Maxted detailed how the water is sampled eight (8) times per day, and reported on the high quality every day. 
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired regarding the monitoring along the pathways of the grassy areas.

Mr. McDermott discussed the procedure from the canal and the lakes.

Council Member Jordan inquired regarding flushing.

Mr. Maxted detailed the flushing process, as well as, the chlorine free drinking water system samplings, which are free from lead and copper.
Mr. MacIntosh stated that their department is only responsible for water that runs up to the meter, and the residents are responsible from the meter to the house.
Mayor Fischer inquired if there is anything that can be done to make the aesthetics in the water taste better.  She compared the drinking water in south Florida to the drinking water up north.
Mr. Durant responded that their water has won many taste tests. He also stated that most people prefer the water where they grew up because it was what they were used to.
Mr. MacIntosh stated that more people drink bottled water, which has no taste at all.
Several residents inquired regarding the water in the Town of South Palm Beach.
· Proclamation – April 2016 as Florida Water Professionals Month

Vice-Mayor Flagello thanked the speakers, and read the Proclamation declaring April 2016, as Florida Water Professionals Month.

Philip Donovan, Executive Director of Region Six (6) introduced himself and discussed his involvement with new rules and regulations.  He continued that all Water Departments are a very close knit family.  Executive Director Donovan also commented on how they involve children with water testing.  He stated that the water professionals are also storm fighters.
Vincent Mund introduced himself, thanked the Town for their participation in the Proclamation, and he discussed the certifications and licenses to run the Water Department.
Mayor Fischer thanked the Water Department Professionals for all their efforts, and stated “With no water, there would be no life”.
· Proclamation – Municipal Clerks’ Week May 1 - 7, 2016
Mayor Fischer read the Proclamation declaring Municipal Clerks’ Week from May 1 through May 7, 2016.  She recognized and presented Town Clerk De Jesus with a Certificate of Appreciation.

Town Clerk De Jesus thanked everyone for the Certificate, and stated how happy she was to be here at Town of South Palm Beach.
· Recognition to Mayor for IEMO III Certificate
Vice-Mayor Flagello read the cover letter recognizing Mayor Fischer with the IEMO III Certificate, from the Florida League of Cities.
Mayor Fischer stated that she is very appreciative for the opportunities to continue her education.   
Ordinances:
Town Attorney Biggs read and explained in detail Ordinance No. 284 by title.
· ORDINANCE NO. 284 (SECOND  READING) – AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF SOUTH PALM BEACH, FLORIDA, AMENDING ITS CODE OF ORDINANCES AT CHAPTER 50.  UTILITIES.  BY REPEALING ARTICLE 11.  SEWER SERVICE.  AND READOPTING IT TO UPDATE PROVISIONS REGARDING THE DESIGNATION, BILLING AND COLLECTION OF FEES FOR SEWER SERVICE, ALONG WITH ENTIRELY NEW PROVISIONS CONCERNING THE CONSTRUCTION, CONNECTION AND MAINTENANCE OF SEWER OUTLETS TO THE PUBLIC SEWER SYSTEM; PROVIDING THAT EACH AND EVERY OTHER SECTION AND SUBSECTION OF CHAPTER 50.  UTILITIES, SHALL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT AS PREVIOUSLY ADOPTED; PROVIDING A CONFLICTS CLAUSE A SEVERABILITY CLAUSE AND AUTHORITY TO CODIFY; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES.
A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve Ordinance No. 284 (Second Reading).  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Resolutions:
Town Attorney Biggs read and explained in detail Resolution No. 02-2016 by title.

· RESOLUTION NO. 02-2016 – A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF SOUTH PALM BEACH, FLORIDA, STRONGLY SUPPORTING THE EFFORTS OF THE CITY OF LAKE WORTH IN FURTERHANCE OF A PROPOSAL TO LOCATE THE ATLANTA BRAVES SPRING TRAINING BASEBALL FACILITY AT JOHN PRINCE PARK; PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES.
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Council Member Jordan to approve Resolution No. 02-2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Council Member Gottlieb requested that Town Manager Michael Bornstein, City of Lake Worth, be notified of the results of Town of South Palm Beach’s Resolution No. 02-2016.
Other Business: 
· Interlocal Agreement – Supporting the Shared Distribution and use of the one-cent Local Government Infrastructure Surtax
Town Manager Vitas discussed the one-cent surtax on the sales tax, and how it would provide for the shared distribution with the infrastructure of nineteen (19) municipalities with beaches, and that this language would be going forward in a referendum, on the November 8, 2016 ballot.  He also commended Council Member Gottlieb for his efforts with regards to Town of South Palm Beach.   
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the Interlocal Agreement of supporting the shared distribution and use of the one-cent Local Government Infrastructure Surtax. 
Mayor Fischer inquired if by supporting this Interlocal Agreement would it be just agreeing with the distribution method.
Town Attorney Biggs responded “Yes”, should the referendum pass.  
Mayor Fischer also inquired if this Agreement should pass, would the Town of South Palm Beach be part of the oversight committee, if the Town chooses.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that he feels the Florida League of Cities would be the oversight committee, which would make it easy.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that item would be a good question for Palm Beach County League of Cities Executive Director, Richard Radcliffe.
Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.

· 3550 South Ocean Boulevard Request

Mr. John Herin introduced himself, Mitchell Kirschner both from Gray Robinson, Michael Ferry, Project Architect Jorge Garcia, Gary Cohen, and stated that as they moved forward with the project they found themselves in a predicament with three (3) issues; the marketplace, the Town Charter, and the laws of physics.  He described the work completed on the property, up to this time.  Mr. Herin detailed the Charter regulations, and stated that they have always proposed a six (6) story building.  He continued that the problem at this time is the sixty (60) foot limitation.  Mr. Herin reported that they are requesting a potential Charter amendment from sixty (60) feet to sixty-five (65) feet, in order to have ten (10) feet of interior livable space.  He displayed a five (5) foot prop (wood pole), and other illustrations/drawings to further explain the difference in height.
Mr. Garcia discussed all the approved elements, and how if the interior is less than ten (10) feet tall clearance, there will be issues for marketing, as a luxury condominium.  He continued that there will be no visible changes to the structure.  
Mr. Herin stated that the structure would be below the adjacent buildings.  He displayed and further detailed the inside building schematics with ten (10) foot interiors.

Council Member Jordan inquired if the garage would still be fifteen and half (15½) feet in height.

Mr. Garcia responded “Yes”, and continued that they were asking for only five (5) feet to give a ten (10) foot interior. 
Council Member Gorbach inquired as to what the average interior height of the condo, at this time.

Mr. Garcia stated that they are nine (9) feet two (2) inches, with the finished ceiling. 
Council Member Gorbach stated that he was a realtor, and that eighty percent (80%) of the condos in Town have eight (8) foot interiors.
Mr. Garcia stated that it used to be eight (8) feet, but that he could not recall when a luxury condominium was less than ten (10) feet tall, as it was not common nowadays.
Mr. Herin reported that the eight (8) feet would add value to the property, and a higher tax base for the life of the project.   
Vice-Mayor Flagello simplified the issue stating that the present project would be only five (5) feet higher than previously presented.
Mr. Herin also stated that these regulations are in the Land Development Rules.
Town Attorney Biggs discussed how this information is in the Town Charter.  He also discussed how the height rules have changed over the decades.  Town Attorney Biggs continued that since this would be a Charter change, it has to go before voters in a referendum.  He stated that there will be no action on this topic at this meeting.
Mayor Fischer referred to State Statute, Section 163.167a & b.   She continued that on the last Charter revision on March 8, 2011, you could not do that type of height revision after June 1, 2011.  

Town Attorney Biggs interjected providing a previous example of Yankee Town, where there was no referendum about a Comprehensive Plan Amendment on five (5) or more parcels.    
Council Member Jordan discussed the two (2) Towns that are in litigation regarding this same issue, and stated they cannot do it in their Charter either.   She continued that there is no ruling by the State.  Council Member Jordan stated that she hesitates to even consider this issue, at this point.  
Mr. Herin reported that they are not asking for a Comprehensive Plan Amendment, and there is nothing in that Plan that addresses height.  He stated that it is only in the Town Charter and Town Code.

Council Member Jordan stated that a few years ago, they did request changes and variances to the Comprehensive Plan. 
Mr. Herin stated he takes this issue very serious, and are asking for assistance with the modification of sixty (60) feet to sixty-five (65) feet from Town Hall and the community, due to this conundrum.
Council Member Jordan suggested another avenue to follow which would be to do a petition to allow this to be on the ballot.
Mr. Herin replied that they cannot do that due to the Town Charter stating that they have to be an electorate of the Town.  
Town Attorney Biggs reported that 3550 South Ocean Boulevard would have to choose someone to represent them for a petition, which would be difficult.
Mr. Herin stated that a referendum is the efficient and best method of moving forward.
Mayor Fischer repeated that there will be no action taken at this meeting.

Mr. Herin stated that the Town Council Members should not base their decisions on two (2) Town rulings, which are still in litigation.  He commented that all he is asking is that the Town follows the State Statute, Town’s Code and Town’s Charter.
Council Member Jordan commented that she understands everything being stated, but that she did not want to disappoint the Town’s constituents who voted and supported her in the 2010 Town election.
Mr. Kirschner discussed how he did not expect Council Member Jordan to agree with this issue, due to the past history of the property.  He continued that the height of each floor and the height of the garage is usually determined by the Town’s Land Development Regulations (LDR). Mr. Kirschner stated that they never were put in.  He reported that they could raise the garage which would make the building higher, and would create a better view for their residents. He gave an example of his experience in the Town many years ago with regard to various placement lines of the buildings, and was told by Former Mayor Maurice J. Jacobson, “It is better to seek forgiveness than ask for permission.”   He stated that they would never do anything sneaky, and all they are asking for, is to give them the opportunity for the extra five (5) feet by putting it in front of the Town residents. Mr. Kirschner addressed how buyers are only interested in condos with higher than ten (10) feet interiors.
Council Member Jordan discussed how the Town’s Code required updating.

Mr. Garcia addressed how ten (10) feet is the better average from floor to ceiling in their industry.
Mayor Fischer asked for any comments.
Sue Moline, Tropicana Gardens (4001) was confused as to what the height would be from the floor to the finished ceiling.
Mr. Garcia responded that it would be approximately nine (9) foot two (2) inches (9’2”).
Ms. Moline further inquired regarding the number of units.

Mr. Garcia responded that there will be thirty (30) units.

Michael Hoffman, Mayfair (3590) inquired regarding the value of a ten (10) foot rather than a nine (9) foot difference.  He continued that if any negotiations were made, something should be given to the Town. 
Town Attorney Biggs responded that could not be done according to the law.
Kelly Caldwell, Beauvois (3501) discussed the present exceptions being requested, and questioned further ones in the future.
Mr. Kirschner stated that all they were asking for was to be on a ballot.
Monte Beiendes, Brittany (3575) inquired regarding the date when the changes were asked for.
Robert Gargano, Barclay (3546) recommended that the Town should vote on the Ordinance, and gave his reasons for his suggestion.  

Ms. Moline inquired regarding why they have waited three (3) years to address the height issue.
Mr. Garcia explained that there is a new architect on the job, and it was his professional recommendation to ask for the height increase.
Brett Larsen, Mayfair (3590) stated that the Town should not wait another twenty (20) years to come up to the current century.
Mayor Fischer thanked everyone for their presentations.

Financials:
·  Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending March 2016
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to approve the Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending March 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.  
Reports of Town Officials:
· Town Manager 
· Annual Budget Calendar – FY 2017

· Presentation of Service Award to Beatrice Galeano

· Fiscal Year 2016, 2017, and 2018 Action Plan

· Shoreline Stabilization Project Update

Town Manager Vitas discussed the importance of the Annual Budget Calendar FY 2017, and how it will be available online, which will be in compliance with the Building Code.  He also announced that Town Accountant Beatrice Galeano will be leaving the Town of South Palm Beach after fourteen (14) years, and presented her with a Service Award.  
Town Accountant Galeano thanked everyone for their trust, and stated that she was leaving the books in very good order, for the record.
Town Manager Vitas discussed the dialogue at the lengthy Special Council Workshops that addressed the funding for the Fiscal Years 2016, 2017, and 2018 Action Plan, which is available to everyone.  
Council Member Jordan commended Town Manager Vitas for all his efforts with the Action Plan.
Town Manager Vitas also updated the Shoreline Stabilization Project which is the Number One (1) priority of the Town Council.  He stated that Palm Beach County has forty-eight (46) miles of shoreline, and that the Town of South Palm Beach is approximately eight-tenths (8/10’s) of a mile long.  Town Manager Vitas explained in detail the process that the Town of South Palm Beach would follow.  He described his success with Mayor Fischer meeting with sixteen (16) condominium residents, and reported that only two (2) properties (Concordia East and the Napleton property) were holding out on the model easement agreement, so far.  Town Manager Vitas also reported that all properties must be in agreement to initiate a project of this nature.
Council Member Jordan again commended Town Manager Vitas and Mayor Fischer for all their excellent efforts on this important project.
Marie Cassesa, South Ocean Condo Association (3600) inquired regarding the Army Corp of Engineers Permit Number for the groin project.  

Town Manager Vitas discussed the Draft Environmental Impact Statement being prepared at this time.
Ms. Cassesa inquired where and when the information would be made available.
Town Manager Vitas reported that Palm Beach County was the lead agency on the project, and that will become available through Palm Beach County.
Ms. Cassesa inquired regarding any further Town Meetings on the project.  She also stated she was under the impression that her building was not in agreement.
Town Manager Vitas stated he has received an email confirmation, as of 5:00 pm this date, 3600 was in agreement.

John Cassesa, South Ocean Condo Association (3600) reported that they will fight Town Council on this project.
· Police Department

· Activity Report for March 2016
Chief Webb stated that the March 2016 Activity Report was on file.

Commander Rizzotto discussed the Prescription Drug Take-Back Program being held this coming Saturday, April 30th, from 10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m. at Town Hall.  He also advised residents to talk to their grandchildren and other younger children regarding prom and graduation season safety and responsibilities.
· Special Recognition to Mark Garrison
Commander Rizzotto recognized and commended Officer Garrison for his courage and keen observation skills with regards to apprehending a dangerous female perpetrator.    
Police Officer Garrison extended his thanks to the Police Department for this honor.
· Special Recognition to Jason LaForte
Commander Rizzotto recognized and commended Senior Officer LaForte for his taking excellent control when stopping a vehicle with a loaded fire arm and illegal drugs.
Senior Police Officer La Forte thanked the Police Department for his recognition.   
· Hurricane Preparedness Meeting for Condo Managers – May 5, 2016
at 2:00 P.M.

Chief Webb reported that the Annual Hurricane Preparedness Meeting for Condominium Managers has been re-scheduled for May 5, 2016, at 2:00 p.m. which will last approximately one (1) hour in length.  He stated that the beach stabilization and shoreline project will be addressed also.
· Town Attorney
Town Attorney Biggs reported on the House Bill Number B253 signed in March 2016, under 286.0012 Agreement, regarding the fourteen (14) point font that vendors will have to follow regarding Public Record Laws.  He continued that this will protect vendors from lawsuits.  
· Building Official

·        Report on Building Permits issued through March 2016
Report on Building Permits issued through March 2016 is on file.

Board and Committee Reports:
· Appointment of Paul J. Least from Alternate to Full-Time C.A.A.B. Member

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the appointment of Paul J. Least to full-time C.A.A.B. Member.  Upon vote motion passed 5-0. 

· Special Recognition to Sandy Fein

Town Manager Vitas recognized Sandy Fein for her efforts with the Community Affairs Advisory Board (CAAB).  He described and listed the success of all the various events, e.g. Lecture/Music Series, Robert Welstein Quest for Knowledge, Wellness Programs, etc.

Ms. Fein thanked everyone for her Certificate and balloons, and stated that all CAAB Members were great to work with, on all the events.  
· Special Recognition to C.A.A.B.

Town Manager Vitas commended and recognized all the CAAB Members for all their great work.
CAAB Co-Chairperson/Bus Trip Chairperson Lucille Flagello, stated that the April 19th Casino Bus Trip did not take place, due to poor attendance.  She detailed the upcoming Memorial Day Celebration, being held on Monday, May 30th, from 11:30 am to 1:30 pm in front on Town Hall.  Ms. Flagello reported the following:  that there will be a Disc Jockey (DJ) present with a great sound system, thanks to a donation of two hundred dollars ($200) from Council Member Gottlieb, complimentary refreshments, the need for an additional Police Officer to direct traffic and pedestrians, great newspaper publicity, as well as, flag pins, and balloons provided by Co-Chairperson Kelly Caldwell.  Ms. Flagello also addressed that CAAB will be submitting a budget for Fiscal Year 2016/2017, as per Town Manager Vitas’ instructions.
CAAB Co-Chairperson Caldwell requested a method for timelines/guidelines to minimize future misunderstandings for requesting CAAB’s participation in any events.
Vice-Mayor Flagello suggested CAAB present guidelines to the Town Council to help with the events timelines.
Mayor’s Report:

Mayor Fischer reported that she will be attending the Florida League of Mayor’s Conference, in Orlando, Florida, from May 5th through May 7th.  She also stated due to that Conference, she will be unable to be present at the important Hurricane Preparedness Meeting.

Reports from Members of Council:

Vice-Mayor Flagello referred to the meeting he and Town Manager Vitas had with West Palm Beach Public Utilities Assistant Director Joshua McDermott and the Director of Public Utilities Punam Kalkat, and stated how impressed he was with the safety of the water system, in this area.  He discussed their meeting with the City of Lake Worth Sewer Department’s, Robert Shields, the same day.  Vice-Mayor Flagello commended and wished Town Accountant Galeano the best of luck in her future endeavors.    
Council Member Gottlieb also thanked Town Accountant Galeano, and stated that she will be greatly missed.  
Council Member Jordan thanked Town Accountant Galeano, and stated that it was a pleasure working with her.  
Council Member Gorbach reported that he has been working on a keynote speaker for the Memorial Day Celebration Event, along with Town Manager Vitas, which will be held on Monday, May 30th, from 11:30 a.m. until 1:30 p.m.  He reported that State Senator Jeff Clemens has agreed to address the Town, and he asked the residents to support this event.
Public Comments: 

Mr. Herin, Gray Robinson, inquired regarding directions for their next step, in their process of going forward.

Mayor Fischer responded that their request will be brought up again on May 24th, at the next Town Council Meeting, for the vote from Town Council Members. 
Town Manager Vitas stated that he would need a vote this evening, if there was to be an Ordinance made.
Town Attorney Biggs stated that he did not anticipate any action taken this evening.
Council Member Jordan reported that due to the Sunshine Laws, this can only be discussed at Council Meetings.   
Mr. Herin stated that Town Council Members should initiate their procedures.
Vice-Mayor Flagello suggested Council Members have time “to digest” all the recent information before any final decisions were made.
Mr. Herin reported that he will meet with any Town’s people to answer any questions.

Council Member Jordan suggested he follow-up with Town Manager Vitas, and Mayor Fischer agreed with that suggestion.
Town Manager Vitas stated that he will be in contact with all Town Council Members within the next two (2) weeks, and report back to Mr. Herin.  
All Council Members thanked Mr. Herin and his associates for their good presentation.

Mr. Gargano inquired if the West Palm Beach presenters could return to Town Hall, in the future, with further sampling solids data. He also addressed the Waste Management costs.
Vice-Mayor Flagello responded that West Palm Beach solids information is on their website, and that the Waste Management issues were addressed at a previous meeting where Mr. Gargano was absent.

Town Manager Vitas responded that West Palm Beach Annual Reports are available, and Mr. McDermott could also give further data.  
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Council Member Gorbach and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 10:15 p.m.
Next Regular Council Meeting May 24, 2016
____________________________

                   _______________________ _____  
Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                   Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Mayor
Town Clerk
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